Faculty Senate 

May 12, 2010

3:30 p.m.-5:00 p.m.

This was a full Senate meeting with approximately 30 people in attendance.
Present:  Edelstein, Fraser, Gray, Griffith, Gullette, Holliday, E. Li, Maurer, Moritz, Nichols, Numan, Ostrov, Prior, Riley, Schaefer, Solomon, Yan, Young

Excused:  Goldstein, Morris 

Absent:  Cheng, Cottrill, Fedder, Feinstein, Hess, Kamas, Kreitzberg, S. Li, Newsom Kerr, Pan, Pier, Counseling Psychology, Marketing, Mechanical Engineering

1.  President Ruth Davis opened the meeting at 3:30 p.m.  The minutes of the April 14 meeting were approved.  

President Davis reported that a governance review was ranked high on the faculty survey asking for issues that the Faculty Senate should address.  She said that Father Engh is submitting his proposal to the May 13 University Coordinating Committee meeting to establish a task force to review the University’s governance system.  The President and Provost would not be on the task force but would participate in a retreat.   

She asked for volunteers and nominations to start work over the summer.  Questions were asked about course releases, stipends, or other means of compensation for members of the task force.  She said these have not yet been decided.  It was agreed that staff be represented on the task force.  A comment was made that the issue is not with the governance model but how the model is being implemented. Another comment was that some University Policy Committee recommendations require approval from the Board of Trustees. 

2.  The two recent ballots on the proposed Faculty Handbook revisions related to Faculty Appointments and the Jesuit School of Theology (JST) were approved by the voters.  President Davis noted that because of these changes, the Faculty Senate Bylaws and Election Rules and Procedures will need revising. This would be a good time to revisit the definition of the Faculty Senate Council.  Issues to consider are the representation of programs without departmental homes; representation of JST faculty; a specific mix of ranks and types as Council representatives; terms; and procedures for election/appointment of Council representatives.

3. Edward Schaefer is chair of the Faculty Assessment Advisory Committee.  Other members are Daniel Ostrov, Ruth Cook, Michael Calegari, and Mahmudur Rahman.  The committee meets quarterly with the University Assessment Committee chaired by Carol Ann Gittens.  Finding this an ineffective method to accomplish anything, it was agreed that a better approach might be to invite Carol Ann Gittens, Diane Jonte-Pace, and Don Dodson several times a year to a Council meeting for an open Q & A session.  Ed said the Program Review cycle has increased from six to eight years and that the Advisory Committee had tried to amend the length of the Annual Assessment Report cycle from its current yearly cycle to a two-year cycle. This suggestion was not accepted.  After much discussion those present voted to dissolve the Faculty Advisory Committee and issue the invitation for regular Q & A sessions.

4.  Capacity Review Study  

Robert Numan, Teacher Scholar Model Sub-Committee Chair, reported on two of their major recommendations:  

· increase by head count, not by FTE, the percentage of faculty that are tenure-stream compared to non-tenure-stream with an aspirational goal of 60%

· reduce the teaching load for research-active faculty from six courses to five courses

Although these recommendations were not addressed in the first stage of the Capacity Study, they have now been incorporated and will be shared with the University community. It was remarked that there is now a better understanding of what the priorities are and what is needed in a long-term plan to sustain a viable teaching scholar model.  The impetus for the Capacity Study was a response, in part, to recommendations from the Teaching Scholar Model Sub-Committee and requirements related to the WASC self study for re-accreditation.  A document outlining the context for the Capacity Study was distributed. President Davis noted that WASC recognized what the University was trying to achieve and commented that it would be expensive.

5.  Benefits Committee (BC)

Daniel Ostrov, a member of the Committee, reported that the average rate of health care inflation is around 10% and that health care costs, on average, are doubling every 7.3 years.  Dan hypothesized the question:  Should premiums be increased or co-payments?  Another question was should the share of cost for the major health plans be equalized, that is, over time should the family plan, which is now the highest cost, be lowered even if it means the individual plan cost be raised at a faster rate?

As for communication from the BC to the faculty, he posited three questions:  Should the BC minutes be published?  Do faculty want access to all information they review?  What type of consultation with the BC do the faculty want?

Molly McDonald, Human Resources Assistant Vice President, stated that part of the goal of the BC is to have choices, accessibility to service, and affordability within the University budget.  Dan said that his presentation will be sent to the Council representatives for dissemination to their colleagues and time will be allotted for discussion at the June 2 Faculty Senate Council meeting.  The presentation is located at http://www.scu.edu/governance/committees/benefitscommittee.cfm.
6.  Open Session with President Engh and Provost Gilbert

President Engh said that one of his important considerations is that the current governance review links up with the review that occurred in 2003-04.  He said that he would like the UCC to consider also that some members of the review committee attend the AAUP meeting on governance in November and report on best practices of shared governance models.  He said he wants to see continuity and improve the system that is now in place.  It was noted that WASC suggested that staff should be included in the review.

Provost Gilbert was asked what her thoughts were from the Capacity Review fora.  She said that one conclusion was that faculty wanted the administration to focus on ways to reduce the teaching load for tenured and tenure-track faculty.  Another request was to rethink the course-reduction model for faculty who are asked to serve in administrative positions.  Both the President and the Provost thanked the faculty for their interest and concern about the University.

President Engh said that deposits for fall are at 1368 with a freshman goal of 1300.  He said that the first-time use of a wait list by the University of California (UC) could have adverse effects on enrollment. Santa Clara has a wait list of about 900.  He said that if a student has made a deposit at Santa Clara but decides to go to UC, Santa Clara may not be notified.  Further, he said that private schools across California have reported a rise in applications and a rise in deposits.  He reported also that the transfer student pool of applicants is the largest pool ever.  

Copies of any materials distributed at this meeting are available upon request.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.  Please refer to http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.

